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Chairperson Routh called the Regular Meeting of the Capitola Planning Commission to order at 7 p.m.    
1.
ROLL CALL AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Commissioners:
Ron Graves, Gayle Ortiz, Linda Smith, TJ Welch and
Chairperson Mick Routh

2.
ORAL COMMUNICATIONS
A. Additions and Deletions to Agenda -- None
B. Public Comments -- None
C. Commission Comments 
Commissioner Smith noted that the new exhibit of the Capitola Historical Museum called “Picture This – Capitola-by-the-Sea” will open Saturday, April 13, with a reception at 11 a.m. and grand opening at noon. All are invited.
D.
Staff Comments -- None
3.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

A. March  7, 2013, Regular Planning Commission Meeting
Commissioner Graves noted a change in tense under 4.A to reflect that he no longer serves on the County Sanitation Board.
A motion to approve the March 7, 2013, meeting minutes as amended was made by Commissioner Ortiz and seconded by Commissioner Welch.
The motion carried by the following vote: Aye: Commissioners Graves, Ortiz, Smith, and Welch and Chairperson Routh. No: None. Abstain: None.
4.
CONSENT CALENDAR
A. 
105 STOCKTON AVENUE      #13-034     APN: 035-171-21
Conditional Use Permit and Sign Permit to allow a deli/sandwich shop in an existing building in the CV (Central Village) Zoning District.

Environment Determination:  Categorical Exemption

Owner:  Ashley Hubback

Applicant:  Bill Bennett, filed:  3/14/13

A motion to approve project application #13-034 with the following conditions and findings was made by Commissioner Ortiz and seconded by Commissioner Smith.
CONDITIONS
1. The project approval is for a Conditional Use Permit and Sign Permit to allow a 550-square-     foot deli/sandwich shop at 105 Stockton Avenue.

2. There shall be no cooking or baking on site.  The business is a take-out use only.

3. The business hours are 9 a.m. to 9 p.m., seven days a week.

4. Sandwich board type signage shall be prohibited.

5. Any significant change to the use or the site must be approved by the Planning Commission.

6. The application shall be reviewed by the Planning Commission upon evidence of non-compliance with conditions of approval or applicable municipal code provisions.
FINDINGS
a. The application, subject to the conditions imposed, will secure the purposes of the Zoning Ordinance and General Plan.
Community Development Staff and the Planning Commission have reviewed the project and determined that the proposed use is permitted in the CV (Central Village) Zoning District with a Conditional Use Permit.  Conditions of approval have been included to carry out the objectives of the Zoning Ordinance and General Plan.
b. The application will maintain the character and integrity of the neighborhood.  

Community Development staff and the Planning Commission have reviewed the project and determined that the proposed take-out deli/sandwich shop and sign will not have a negative impact on the character and integrity of the commercial area.  Conditions of approval have been included to ensure that the project maintains the character and integrity of the area.
c. This project is categorically exempt under Section 15301 of the California Environmental Quality Act and is not subject to Section 753.5 of Title 14 of the California Code of Regulations.
The proposed project involves a use permit and sign permit to allow a take-out deli/restaurant use in an existing building.  No adverse environmental impacts were discovered during project review by either the Community Development staff or the Planning Commission.

The motion carried by the following vote: Aye: Commissioners Graves, Ortiz, Smith, and Welch and Chairperson Routh. No: None. Abstain: None.
5. 
PUBLIC HEARINGS
A.          116 GRAND AVENUE    #13-015    APN: 036-112-11
Coastal Permit, Design Permit and Revocable Encroachment Permit to remodel an existing single-story single-family house and construct a new detached garage with a setback variance and Tree Removal Permit in the R-1 (Single-Family Residence) Zoning District.
Environmental Determination: Categorical Exemption
This project requires a Coastal Permit which is appealable to the California Coastal Commission after all possible appeals are exhausted through the City.
Owner:  John & Berna Bruzzone, filed: 1/28/13
Applicant:  Dennis Norton

Interim Senior Planner Danielle Uharriet presented the staff report. She noted the lot is nonconforming legal, and the proposed renovation would convert a one-car garage to a bedroom and build a new garage at the rear. The new garage requires a variance for the backup area off of Central Avenue. Given that the lot configuration is unique in the Depot Hill neighborhood, staff supports the variance. She also noted that the home is a historic structure and reuse of the garage doors reflects the historic nature. The project is also asking for a revocable encroachment permit for landscape improvements in the front. Several similar encroachments permits have been issued along Grand Avenue. Finally the project is seeking to remove a pine tree growing into a telephone pole within the public right way, which staff supports. The applicant will only be required to replant two trees for the whole project because the lot has adequate canopy coverage. 

Commissioner Welch confirmed that Public Works is requiring the applicant to keep the gravel turnaround on Grand Avenue. Interim Senior Planner Uharriet said she understands that is due to the deterioration of the street.

Chairman Routh opened the public hearing. He asked how the garage doors were being incorporated in the new design. Applicant Berna Bruzzone explained that they would be used similar to shutters on the new bedroom window to maintain the integrity of the current appearance.

Commissioners Ortiz and Smith supported the effort to keep the garage doors and the historical appearance. 

Chairperson Routh expressed support for the variance given the odd-shaped lot.

Commissioner Ortiz suggested that the findings reflect that the reasons for supporting the variance are the irregular lot shape and it involves only a part of the driveway. Her fellow commissioners agreed.

There was no public comment during the public hearing, and Chairperson Routh closed the hearing.
A motion to approve project application #13-015 with the following conditions and findings was made by Commissioner Graves and seconded by Commissioner Ortiz.
CONDITIONS

1. The project approval consists of a Coastal Permit and Design Permit to remodel an existing single-story single-family house with an 84-square-foot addition, and construct a new 420-square-foot detached garage with a variance to the parking setback, and Revocable Encroachment Permit for improvements at 116 Grand Avenue.
2. Any significant modifications to the size or exterior appearance of the structures must be approved by the Planning Commission.
3. Hours of construction shall be Monday to Friday 7:30 a.m. – 9 p.m., and Saturday 9 a.m. – 4 p.m., per city ordinance.
4. An encroachment permit shall be acquired for any work performed in the right-of-way.
5. A drainage plan or design shall be submitted with the final building plans, to the satisfaction of the Public Works Director.
6. During all grading and subsurface excavations (including utility-line trenching), construction will be halted if significant unexpected, archaeological resources are discovered.  For the purpose of this permit, significant archaeological resources shall include the remains of previous Native American living areas or human burials.  In the instance of Native American living areas, these objects shall be recorded and mapped by an archaeologist approved by the Community Development Director prior to further excavation on that portion of the site.  In the event human burials are discovered during excavation, work shall be halted and the County Coroner, the Northwest Indian Cemetery Protective Association (NICPA) and other appropriate authorities shall be notified.  Mitigation measures developed by the applicant and authorized archaeologists as a result of such unanticipated discovery shall be subject to the approval of the Community Development Director.
7. Prior to building permit issuance, the applicant shall contact the Public Works Department to complete the revocable encroachment permit process.  A revocable encroachment permit shall be required to be recorded.
8. The final landscape plan shall be submitted with the building permit application and will include the specific number of plants of each type and their size, as well as the irrigation system to be utilized, and two 15-gallon replacement trees. Landscaping shall be installed prior to final building occupancy.
9. A tree permit application shall be submitted for any tree proposed for removal.
10. Prior to granting of final occupancy, compliance with all conditions of approval shall be demonstrated to the satisfaction of the Zoning Administrator or Community Development Director.
FINDINGS
a. The application, subject to the conditions imposed, will secure the purposes of the Zoning Ordinance, General Plan, and Local Coastal Plan.

Planning Department Staff, the Architectural and Site Review Committee, and the Planning Commission have all reviewed the project.  The project generally conforms to the development standards of the R-1 (Single Family Residence) Zoning District.  Conditions of approval have been included to carry out the objectives of the Zoning Ordinance, General Plan and Local Coastal Plan.

b. The application will maintain the character and integrity of the neighborhood.

Planning Department Staff, the Architectural and Site Review Committee, and the Planning Commission have all reviewed the project.  The project conforms to the development standards of the R-1 (Single Family Residence) Zoning District.  Conditions of approval have been included to ensure that the project maintains the character and integrity of the neighborhood.

c. This project is categorically exempt under Section 15303(a)(e) of the California Environmental Quality Act and is not subject to Section 753.5 of Title 14 of the California Code of Regulations.
This project involves remodel of an existing single-family residence and the construction of a new two-car garage in the R-1 (Single Family Residence) Zoning District.  Section 15303 of the CEQA Guidelines exempts the construction of a single-family residence in a residential zone. 
d.
Variance:
That because of special circumstances applicable to subject property, including size, shape, topography, loca​tion or surroundings, the strict application of this title is found to deprive subject property of privileges enjoyed by other properties in the vicinity and under identical zone classification.

The lot is an irregular shape and the variance to the driveway depth involves only a part of the driveway.
That the grant of a variance permit would not con​stitute a grant of special privilege inconsistent with the limitations upon other properties in the vicinity and zone in which subject property is situated.

The granting of the variance would not constitute the granting of a special privilege as other standard lots in the vicinity can accommodate off-street parking perpendicular to the street.  

The motion carried by the following vote: Aye: Commissioners Graves, Ortiz, Smith, and Welch and Chairperson Routh. No: None. Abstain: None.
B. 
305 FANMAR WAY  #13-019  APN: 035-161-14
Coastal Permit and Design Permit to remodel an existing multi-story single-family house, including a first and second story addition in the RM-LM (Multi-Family Residence – Low Medium) Zoning District.
Environmental Determination: Categorical Exemption

This project requires a Coastal Permit which is not appealable to the California Coastal Commission.

Owner:  Peter Wilk, filed: 2/19/13

Applicant:  Derek Van Alstine

Interim Senior Planner Uharriet presented the staff report. The application includes an interior remodel addition of a small living room and a second-story master bedroom suite. Plans would increase the roofline from 17 feet to 27 feet. The home currently has an illegal second kitchen in the basement area, and the owners have agreed to remove it and enter a deed restriction against such a use. The additions will not increase existing setbacks. The commission is allowed to grant permission up to 27 feet in height.  This is not a variance.  The proposed design uses traditional elements as called for to support the height increase.

Architect Derek Van Alstine offered to answer questions about the project. Commissioner Smith asked how the 27-foot height was determined since different plans appeared to have different numbers. Mr. Van Alstine explained that the 27 feet is from the assumed grade while the new illustration reflects the view from Fanmar. He noted the house on this parcel sits further back from Cherry than its neighbors, all of which are a full three stories. The height will appear the same from the street, but higher from grade line. He stated it is designed to have no change in appearance of mass from Fanmar, and from Cherry the appearance of mass will be less than neighboring homes because it is set further back.

Commissioner Ortiz commended the completeness of the plans.

Chairman Routh opened the public hearing.

Neighbor Sue Gray shared concerns about the project, saying she would be most affected by the roof elevation and feared she would lose much of the view for which she bought her home. She acknowledged that she may only have impact on two feet, since 25 feet in height is permitted. Commission members located Ms. Gray’s home in relation to the project home on the plans. Ms. Gray said it would have been helpful to have the orange netting placed that indicates the new height. 

Commissioner Welch said he had visited Fanmar and tried to envision the impact and height. His impression was the impact would be minimal. 

Ms. Gray also questioned city construction hours that allow work until 9 p.m., which she said were too late. Commissioner Ortiz noted later hours were created to benefit owner builders but could perhaps be limited. The other commissioners expressed support for shortening hours as a permit condition.

Tom Needham of Soquel also addressed the Commission and expressed concern that the house will appear larger. He also said that parking along the alley at that location can make access difficult for large vehicles such as fire trucks and noted there are parking restrictions in the vicinity.

Commission members and Mr. Van Alstine engaged in a lengthy discussion trying to determine the height and changes from various vantage points. They confirmed the new height will be 4’6” higher than it currently stands.

Chairman Routh closed the public hearing.

Commissioner Ortiz recalled participating in the discussion when the ordinance allowing the extra height was created, saying the intent was to give people who are remodeling historic homes some leeway to get more room in smaller homes as long as they keep the historic integrity of the lines. She acknowledged the resulting code is ambiguous, but she felt it applies to homes with some claim to historic style and was uncertain how to make findings that define why this project is eligible.

Commissioner Smith expressed concern about the overall mass of the home. 

Commissioner Welch said that after visiting the neighborhood and speaking with residents he did not have much concern about the mass. He said the project would be a great addition the neighborhood and enhance the area.

Commissioner Graves said he while he has concerns about the height, locations back from the coast are always in jeopardy of losing their views. He expressed a desire that the height increase could perhaps be relocated. He supported reducing construction hours to 6 p.m. on weekdays. He also confirmed with staff that the applicant had addressed all the comments and concerns raised by the Architecture and Site Committee. 

Commissioner Welch said he would also support the reduced hours.

Chairman Routh noted he wants to assure this property owner has the right to improve and enjoy his property in the same manner the neighbors have.

Commissioner Ortiz noted the commission has a good precedent to ask this project to be netted. She suggested perhaps the application could be continued, which would also give staff time to review height data. She asked fellow commissioners and Mr. Van Alstine how he interpreted the ordinance allowing the extra height and applied it to this project. 

Mr. Van Alstine replied that in his view the ordinance encourages good architectural practice for an overall improved, congruous result. He agreed the historic design elements portion could be read to mean those of the specific home or more general historic styles found in Capitola.

Commissioner Welch said he interprets the ordinance to allow a remodel to build upon the historical design of the house, and that the allowance for extra height is not simply to allow more room for living space, but to permit a roofline with character. He said the application in his opinion meets those criteria.

Commissioner Smith said the application is in keeping with the previous appearance and style of home, but she is not certain that is sufficient to allow the additional height. The fact that the house is on a slope and the 27 feet is measured not from street level also plays into her deliberations.

Commissioner Ortiz said she is inclined to continue the application and ask for the netting to better gauge the impact on height and mass. Commissioner Smith concurred.

Commissioner Welch said he felt he could support the application as it is.

Commissioners Graves also supported asking for netting.

Chairman Routh called the question.

A motion to continue project application #13-019 and request the applicant to install netting to the proposed size and height was made by Commissioner Ortiz and seconded by Commissioner Graves.

Commissioner Ortiz also asked for a staff determination of the official height before the application returned to the commission. Commissioner Graves said he and perhaps other commission members would take advantage of Ms. Gray’s offer to view the applicant property from her deck.
The motion carried by the following vote: Aye: Commissioners Graves, Ortiz, Smith, and Chairperson Routh. No: Commissioner Welch. Abstain: None.
6. STAFF REPORT
Interim Senior Planner Uharriet said that new Community Development Director Richard Grunow would be starting on April 22. Recruitment has begun for a new planner and those applications are due April 29.
7. COMMISSION COMMUNICATIONS

Commissioner Graves said that he had attended the March 14 City Council meeting that included a report and discussion on the General Plan Land Use Element. He expressed displeasure with the consultants’ use of new names for neighborhoods and confusion of Capitola Avenue and Capitola Road, which made the presentation more difficult to follow. He also encouraged the Commission to take advantage of this opportunity to revise and clarify codes. In addition to addressing the requirements for the 27-foot allowance, he would also like to improve requirements for second story setbacks. Both he and Chairperson Routh said they have heard complaints about the visual impact of new homes on 48th Avenue that meet requirements at the front, but are not attractive from the side.
Commissioner Ortiz agreed and requested a study session exclusively for review of zoning ordinance changes as part of the General Plan Revision approval process. She also noted that she has a long-standing obligation and will not be able to attend the June General Plan meeting as the Commission’s designated representative, and asked if the Commission can name a voting alternate. Commissioner Smith offered to serve in that capacity. Staff was asked to look into that possibility.
8. ADJOURNMENT
The Planning Commission adjourned the meeting at 8:04 p.m. to a Regular Meeting of the Planning Commission to be held on Thursday, April 2, 2013, at 7 p.m. in the City Hall Council Chambers, 420 Capitola Avenue, Capitola, California.
Approved by the Planning Commission on May 2, 2013.
________________________________
Linda Fridy, Minute Clerk
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